Minutes of the Vallecitos Water District Regular Meeting 
September 16, 2020                                                                                                    Page 7

MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
OF THE VALLECITOS WATER DISTRICT
WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 16, 2020, AT 5:00 PM, VIA TELECONFERENCE


President Evans called the Regular meeting to order at the hour of 5:00 p.m.  

Present:	Director Elitharp
	Director Hernandez
	Director Martin
	Director Sannella
	Director Evans

Staff Present:	General Manager Pruim
	Legal Counsel Gilpin
	District Engineer Gumpel
Finance Manager Owen
Operations & Maintenance Manager Pedrazzi
Development Services Senior Engineer Scholl
Asset Management Supervisor Bowman
Customer Service Supervisor Saavedra
Information Technology Supervisor Labarrere
Principal Financial Analyst Arthur
			Executive Secretary Posvar

ADOPT AGENDA FOR THE REGULAR MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 16, 2020

20-09-09	MOTION WAS MADE by Director Martin, seconded by President Evans, and carried unanimously, to adopt the agenda for the Regular Board Meeting of September 16, 2020.

PUBLIC COMMENT

None. 

PRESENTATIONS

Finance Manager Owen provided a brief presentation on the Fitch Ratings surveillance process pertaining to the District’s recent AA+ bond reaccreditation which included background information, Fitch’s press release, and key rating drivers.  On August 11, 2020, Fitch issued a press release announcing their affirmation of the District’s AA+ bond rating with a stable outlook.

Finance Manager Owen stated that in 2019 staff expanded the District’s basic financial statements to a Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR). He provided a brief presentation on the three sections, introductory, financial, and statistical, that are included in the CAFR and the CAFR preparation process. The District was recently awarded the Government Finance Officers Association’s Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2019.
Finance Manager Owen stated the District participated in a pilot program during the past year testing two different types of water meters to explore new technology, ways to provide information to the District’s customers, and provide savings to the District.  He facilitated a presentation on the Smart Meter Pilot Program which included the Capstone IntelliH2O intelligent water meter, the Flume smart home water monitor, and features and results of each type of meter. 

Finance Manager Owen further stated 25 Capstone meters were provided to the District for six months at no cost or obligation to the District.  The District purchased 25 Flume smart home water monitors to distribute to customer volunteers. There were numerous issues with the Capstone meters such as the readings were not compatible with the District’s billing system, a phone application is not available, the readings were in gallons only, several meters failed, the remote on/off feature was not functioning, and the quoted cost of $2.3 to $2.6 million per year is prohibitive.

General discussion took place.

Finance Manager Owen stated Flume smart home water monitors were provided to 22 customer volunteers during the past two weeks.  Limited feedback has been received to date. One drawback is that the monitors must be attached to a metallic meter. As the District has been replacing existing metallic meters with newer technology composite bodied meters, in the future there would be fewer meters that would work with the Flume monitors. At $200 per unit, it would cost approximately $4.6 million to place Flume monitors on all of the District’s meters. Staff may consider developing a cost sharing program for interested customers as this is a customer volunteer based program.  

Further general discussion took place during which General Manager Pruim stated the Flume smart home water monitors could be used primarily as a customer service device. 

Gayle Martin, member of the public, asked if a Flume smart home water monitor would work if a resident does not have WiFi or a smart phone.  General Manager Pruim stated WiFi is required to utilize all of the features of the device. A smart phone is not necessary, but is recommended.

CONSENT CALENDAR

[bookmark: _Hlk504394367][bookmark: _Hlk496171871][bookmark: _Hlk517074643][bookmark: _Hlk506997098]20-09-10	MOTION WAS MADE by Director Martin, seconded by Director Sannella, and carried unanimously, to approve the Consent Calendar as presented.

1.1	Approval of Minutes

A. Finance/Investment Committee Meeting – August 31, 2020
B. Closed Session Board Meeting – September 2, 2020
C. Regular Board Meeting – September 2, 2020

1.2	Warrant List through September 16, 2020 - $1,803,746.30

1.3	Financial Reports

	A.	Water Meter Count – August 31, 2020
B.	Water Production/Sales Report – 2020/2021
C.	Per Capita Water Consumption – August 31, 2020
D.	Water Revenue and Expense Report – August 31, 2020
E.	Sewer Revenue and Expense Report – August 31, 2020
	F.	Reserve Funds Activity – August 31, 2020
	G.	Investment Report – August 31, 2020
	H.	Legal Fees Summary – August 31, 2020

1.4	Adoption of Resolution Ordering the Annexation of Certain Property Designated as the “Lupa Annexation” (APN 228-010-25) Into the Vallecitos Water District Sewer Improvement Districts 5, 6 & “A”

ACTION ITEMS

APPROVAL OF AN AGREEMENT WITH THE SAN DIEGO COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY FOR THE VALLECITOS 11 FLOW CONTROL FACILITY DESIGN, CONSTRUCTION, OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE

Development Services Senior Engineer Scholl stated the District has five existing connections to the San Diego County Water Authority’s (SDCWA) infrastructure. The Vallecitos 2 Flow Control Facility connects to the SDCWA’s first aqueduct system and is located within a SDCWA easement on property owned by the City of Escondido north of Rincon Avenue and east of North Broadway. 
Development Services Senior Engineer Scholl further stated that on November 6, 2019, the Board approved a Joint Use Agreement between the District, the SDCWA, and the City of Escondido to grant the District rights to access the pipeline connection point to the existing Vallecitos 2 Flow Control Facility. The SDCWA is constructing the new Vallecitos 11 Flow Control Facility to replace their Vallecitos 2 Flow Facility which was constructed in 1958, and has drafted an agreement for the design, construction, operation and maintenance of the new facility at no cost to the District.  The SDCWA will own and operate the facility.  The District’s responsibility will be to review the design plans, submittals, and change orders, and ensure the water system is shut down from the SDCWA first aqueduct during the construction and transfer to the new flow control facility.  
Staff recommended the Board approve the agreement with the SDCWA for the design, construction, operation and maintenance of the Vallecitos 11 Flow Control Facility.

20-09-11	MOTION WAS MADE by Director Hernandez, seconded by Director Martin, and carried unanimously, to approve the agreement with the SDCWA for the design, construction, operation and maintenance of the Vallecitos 11 Flow Control Facility.
AMENDMENT TO THE CONFLICT OF INTEREST CODE PURSUANT TO THE POLITICAL REFORM ACT OF 1974 BIENNIAL REVIEW AND ADOPTION

Legal Counsel Gilpin stated that under the Political Act of 1974, the District is required to adopt and regularly update a Conflict of Interest Code. The Conflict of Interest Code incorporates Fair Political Practices Commission regulations, designates positions within the District who may be involved in making decisions or participate in making decisions that would have a foreseeable material effect on a financial interest, and identifies disclosure categories for those positions. The Board received the proposed revised Conflict of Interest Code included in the agenda packet.

20-09-12	MOTION WAS MADE by President Evans, seconded by Director Sannella, and carried unanimously, to adopt the resolution adopting the amended Conflict of Interest Code.

Resolution No. 1578 - The roll call vote was as follows:

		AYES:		Elitharp, Hernandez, Martin, Sannella, Evans
NOES:
		ABSTAIN:
		ABSENT:	

COVID FINANCIAL REPORTING PRESENTATION

General Manager Pruim stated that in preparing the FY 2020/2021 budget, assumptions were made regarding the financial impact COVID-19 may have on the District. Staff will continue providing the Board with monthly updates on the actual impacts.

Finance Manager Owen and Principal Financial Analyst Arthur facilitated a presentation, COVID-19 Financial Plan Update, which included historical and current trends in addition to actual versus budget data as of August 31, 2020, as follows:

· Water Sales/Production
· Water Sales Comparison
· Water Sales/Production
· Billing Timelines in Days
· Delinquency Charges (Fees)
· Fee Waivers Due to COVID-19
· Number of Accounts Delinquent
· Delinquency Charges – Year-To-Date
· Accounts Not Locked Due to COVID-19 (August)
· Lock Charges – Year-To-Date
· Bad Debt Expense – Year-To-Date

General discussion took place. The Board directed staff to continue providing this information on a monthly basis.
2020 YEAR IN REVIEW PRESENTATION

General Manager Pruim stated staff wished to provide actual versus budgeted data to the Board as soon as possible after the close of the previous fiscal year.  He noted the data to be presented was unaudited, but the results are fairly close to what was budgeted.

Finance Manager Owen and Principal Financial Analyst Arthur provided a presentation, Fiscal Year 2020 Year in Review, which included the following preliminary information:

· Water Operating Revenues
· Water Operating Expenses
· Sewer Operating Revenues
· Sewer Operating Expenses
· June 30, 2020 Reserves
· Replacement Reserves
· Capacity Reserves
· Budget Comparisons
· Next Steps

Finance Manager Owen stated staff will be working with the auditors next week and he anticipates the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report will be presented to the Board in November.

Gayle Martin, member of the public, asked why there is a $15.5 million shortfall in capacity reserves. Finance Manager Owen responded to Ms. Martin’s question, clarifying that capacity funds are tracked separately and the shortfall does not adversely affect customer rates. Capital facility fees are based on a capacity fee study in which it was noted that projected new development did not occur for several years due to the economic recession. The debt service payments still needed to be paid even though projects were not built which resulted in the shortfall. Capital facility fees have been recently increased to address the shortfall. 

REPORTS

GENERAL MANAGER

General Manager Pruim reported that San Diego Gas and Electric is planning on replacing critical electrical transmission infrastructure in the Lake San Marcos area.  Power will be shut off in several areas including the District’s Lake San Marcos sewer lift station.  The District’s back-up generator will be utilized during any power outages so that the lift station is always operational.  A firm date for the power outage has not been set, but it is likely to occur before the next Board meeting.  Information will be posted on the District’s website.




DISTRICT LEGAL COUNSEL
[bookmark: _Hlk22631701]
Legal Counsel Gilpin reminded staff of the restrictions pertaining to mass mailings which limit the District’s ability to mail over 200 hard copies of material featuring the names of elected Board members. There are additional restrictions that come into play 60 days prior to the election. He encouraged staff to contact him with questions regarding the restrictions.

SAN DIEGO COUNTY WATER AUTHORITY

President Evans stated the SDCWA Board will meet on September 24.

ENCINA WASTEWATER AUTHORITY 

Director Hernandez reported that the Capital Improvement Committee met this morning at which the Committee reviewed the Capital Improvement Projects Status Report.  Bidding for the network phase two project will take place this fall. The design build package for the HVAC in the co-generation building is being produced. The project to replace a deteriorated wall of the co-generation building has been completed. A network improvement project continues. The storm water pump station rehabilitation project will replace corroded pipes. The Committee discussed a pilot clean water project for which Director Hernandez requested funds for a related study be included in the Encina Wastewater Authority’s (EWA) 2021 budget.

Gayle Martin, member of the public, inquired about Director Hernandez’s budget request. It was clarified the request was for the EWA budget and not the District’s budget. 

STANDING COMMITTEES

None.

DIRECTORS REPORTS ON TRAVEL/CONFERENCES/SEMINARS ATTENDED

Directors Martin, Hernandez, Sannella and Evans reported on their participation in the virtual Council of Water Utilities meeting on September 15.

Director Elitharp reported on his participation in the virtual WateReuse Symposium September 14 – 16.

OTHER BUSINESS 

None.

DIRECTORS COMMENTS/FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

None.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to discuss, President Evans adjourned the Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors at the hour of 6:50 p.m.

A Regular Meeting of the Vallecitos Board of Directors has been scheduled for Wednesday, October 7, 2020, at 5:00 p.m. via teleconference. 




							
Betty D. Evans, President		
Board of Directors					
Vallecitos Water District

ATTEST:

													
						Glenn Pruim, Secretary
						Board of Directors
Vallecitos Water District
